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Behaviour Policy:
1. GENERAL EXPECTATIONS
Students are young adult members of the  community and it is the College’s aim to treat them as such.  However, a mature approach by students to study and conduct is essential if this is to be possible.

It is generally the College’s aim to tackle any problems with the student first and to try to solve difficulties by discussion and agreement.  However, we recognise that parents are supporting students in their education, and if we are unable to resolve any problems speedily and effectively then parents will be contacted. 

It is expected that students will pass on information (e.g. letters and newsletters) to their parents and inform the College of any domestic changes (e.g. changes in address, contact details, etc).

College students should arrive at lessons with the necessary equipment to complete the work, and with any preparation work set for the class completed. Students studying Level 3 courses; should expect to get up to 4 hours preparation work/homework per subject, per week. Failure to complete homework or preparation will be treated as a disciplinary issue (see Disciplinary Policy).

2. REGISTRATION AND ATTENDANCE
The College Day lasts from 8.30am – 4.15pm, as many subjects run period 6 lessons.

Students will be registered electronically in each lesson, and for Learning Group Leaderial sessions. Students are expected to attend all of the lessons on their timetable, and to arrive promptly to lessons. Poor attendance and lateness will lead to students being dealt with through the College sanctions system. Students are expected to maintain a minimum average attendance of 95%. Students who consistently demonstrate poor attendance and/or an unsatisfactory attitude to learning and/or poor behaviour will jeopardise their place at College and may not proceed into Year 13.  
 Through the year there will be additional compulsory events which students must attend: for example enrichment days or Progression events. These events will be registered and will count towards attendance. Attendance will be monitored by the College Attendance Administrator and the Student Support Mentor.
 It is never acceptable for a student to miss a lesson without informing the College.  If you are to be absent from College you or your parents should telephone the College Office on the first day you are away, before 9am to report the reason for your absence. Please phone the College on 01621 854681. If you are likely to be away for some time, you should inform the College Office, so that work can be sent home for you. 

3. GENERAL BEHAVIOUR AND DRESS
All students will be expected to behave in a responsible manner, recognising that College students provide a role model for younger students in the School  Respect and courtesy should be shown at all times by students both to each other and to staff and visitors to the College. Students must read the College Dress Code in the College Student Handbook for detailed guidance on what is and is not acceptable dress. This also includes guidelines for appropriate hair styling.

 
For Health & Safety reasons, all facial piercings are regarded as unacceptable.  (College students should discuss these with the Student Support Mentor before making arrangements to have visible body piercings to avoid any confusion and ensure compliance with the College dress code.)
 

Year 12 and 13 students are allowed to use their mobile phones, but we ask that they are only used in the College area. If students use their phones in the main school building they can expect to be asked to put them away by staff. Please note that mobile phones are the responsibility of the student.  The College cannot take any responsibility for mobile phones.

 

4. SMOKING
The whole College site (both inside and outside the building) is a non-smoking site. It is equally unacceptable for students to smoke just outside the College/School boundary, we ask students to be mindful of the image this creates. Students who do wish to smoke off-site must ensure they do so out of the sight of the School building.

5. .EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES
The Plume is committed to providing equal opportunities regardless of gender, disability or ethnic background.  Students are expected to treat everyone in a way which is consistent with this approach at all times.

6. MEDICAL INFORMATION
Students are asked to notify the Plume College of any specific medical needs and/or requirements. This information will be treated as confidential and recorded on their student file to ensure staff can provide safe and relevant support if they become ill whilst at College. Please ensure that the College Manager, Mrs Osborn is made aware of any medications, where relevant which is being taken by the student during the school day.

7. Behaviour in lessons - a positive approach
It is important that students’ achievement in lessons, with homework and when representing the school in sports, music & drama and community events is recognised through fair and consistent implementation of the rewards system. We must all strive to look for the positive and encourage students to recognise and embrace their individual strengths and value their own successes. By placing emphasis on the use of rewards as a means of raising levels of attainment and achievement will also act to encourage appropriate behaviour, increasing students’ self-esteem and creating a positive classroom environment.

8. Bullying
Bullying is behaviour by an individual or group, repeated over time, that intentionally hurts another individual or group either physically or emotionally. Bullying can take many forms (for instance, cyber-bullying via text messages or the internet), and is often motivated by prejudice against particular groups, for example on grounds of race, religion, gender, sexual orientation, sexual adjustment or because a child is adopted or has caring responsibilities. It might be motivated by actual differences between children, or perceived differences. Bullying (and harassment see below) of any type will not be tolerated at Plume and will be dealt with using the sanctions system for incidents occurring in lessons or at break & lunch times. Incidents that occur outside of the school such as bullying using social networking sites will also be investigated by the Student Support Manager or Achievement Leader and designated safeguarding staff. Parents will be contacted immediately and the police informed where relevant. Subsequent action will be determined by the circumstances of the incident. If required, support for the victims of bullying will be put in place within the school. This may include a personalised timetable, break & lunch time support or the support of a designated student mentor or member of staff.

9. Harassment
Harassment is any unwanted physical, verbal or non-verbal conduct which has the purpose or effect of violating a person’s dignity or creating an intimidating, hostile, degrading humiliating or offensive environment for them. A single incident can amount to harassment. Incidents of harassment will initially be investigated and dealt with following the relevant school procedures.

10. Mobile Phones & Music Playing Devices
Students are allowed to bring mobile phones into the school premises but they must not be seen in the building. We will not allow mobile phones or music playing devices to interfere with learning and teaching. If mobile phones or music playing devices are seen in lesson they will be confiscated immediately by the class teacher and taken to the Student Support Centre where they can be collected by parents/carers. The only exception to this rule applies when students might be directed by the class teacher to use their phone for a learning purpose. If a student refuses to hand over their phone then procedures for serious incidents will be implemented.

11. Smoking, drugs, alcohol and substance abuse
The definition of a ‘drug incident’ is ‘the suspicion or evidence of any situation or specific event involving a drug’. This could relate to a pupil, parent/carer or staff member. ‘Drugs’ refers to all drugs including medicines, volatile substances, alcohol, tobacco and illegal drugs.

Drug-related incidents could fit into the following categories:

• drugs or associated equipment are found on school grounds

• a pupil is found in possession of unauthorised drugs or associated equipment

• a pupil is found to be supplying* an unauthorised drug on school premises

• a pupil, parent/carer, or staff member is thought to be under the influence of drugs

• a staff member has information that the illegitimate sale/supply of drugs is taking place in the school grounds

• a pupil discloses that they or a family member/friend are using drugs

• a parent/carer discloses a concern about their child’s drug use

*Within the context of this policy, the term ‘supply’ may be used to describe: students sharing drugs; students being coerced to supply drugs; a group of friends taking it in turn to bring drugs in for their own use; or students selling to others.

Incidents will always include the involvement of the Police, the School’s designated safeguarding staff and local drug support agencies. Supplying of drugs within the school may lead to permanent exclusion.

In KS3 and KS4 students will receive education about drugs in their citizenship lessons with possible input from local drug support agencies. All confiscated ‘drug’ items will be held securely in the school until collected by the police or dealt with through their instructions. 
